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TREMENDOUS HONOR:  At the Monday April 27 Board of Aldermen meeting I received a great honor.  I was appointed by Mayor Dalton as the first chairman of the new Town and Country Arts Commission.  Of course the Arts Commission currently has no members.  Also there is the fact that I recently gave a speech and voted against the formation of the Arts Commission.  

Now I was stripped of the Chair of the Public Works Commission, with that position going to Tim Welby.  

In reality I knew I was going to get a chairmanship as a punishment for running against Mayor Dalton. I was expecting the Conservation Commission or the Community Relations Commission, two other commissions that I do not think should exist.  However those commissions are stacked with supporters of Mayor Dalton.  Mariette Palmer certainly comes to mind among many others.  This was a perfect appointment…to a commission with no members.  Tim Welby, appointed to replace me as the head of the Public Works Commission, also was appointed as the chair of the Community Relations Commission. 

Steve Fons, who I predict will be voted off the board with me in 2010, was appointed to the Conservation Commission where he can hold a mutual admiration with Commissioner Mariett Palmer. Fons was also named as liaison with the Chamber of Commerce.  

Phil Behnen returns as the head of the Architectural Review Board, Benefits and Insurance Commission and the Finance Commission. 

David Kareny was appointed to head the mayor’s new Green Team Commission which does not have any officially appointed members yet. He was also appointed to the non-voting seat on the West County EMS and Fire Protection District. 

Nancy Avioli was appointed the head the Police Commission.  Nancy is out of the country so often on business for Monsanto that she would have a tough time to head more than one commission. 

Lynn Wright is back as the head of the Parks and Trials Commission. 

The mayor actually has done me a great service by not appointing me to a working commission. I now have more time to attend all the commission meetings and report on them in these newsletters.

That said I already have publicly talked about ideas to hold a “Paint Out Town and Country” for Plein Air Painters during fall colors with judging and showing held at Longview.  Also I presented ideas of having art competition between the four high schools in town with winners being displayed at City Hall or Longview. Also to have similar contests between the Maryville University and Missouri Baptist University art departments.   

My complaint was that we did not need an arts commission for this to happen…it could have easily been done by the Conservation or Community Relations Commissions. The idea of another new commission strikes me as a waste of money and a way for the mayor to broaden his political support by creating new commissions to appoint people to.                   

THE PIT WITH ENDLESS MONEY OR THE COMPLETE REVERSAL DIVE:   Yes at the April 27, the Board reversed itself on the issue of handing out $10,000 in beautification grant money, even though there is none in the 2009 budget.  

At the April 13 meeting, Jon Benigas, Nancy Avioli and I voted against giving a 5,000 grant to the Pine Tree Lakes subdivision because the money was not in the budget and the money was specifically left out of the budget. Teamed with an abstention vote by Fred Meyland-Smith, the grant request failed. After the vote Alderwoman Nancy Avioli said she was just being financially responsible. 

Well it turned out that Nancy was being financially responsible for two whole weeks.  At the April 27th meeting the Mason Valley homeowners association wanted $5,000 to fix up their entrance. AND they wanted us to suspend the rules to doing a first reading of the bill and then second reading it instead of waiting to the next meeting. 

My concern is that the budget reserve of $100,000 was not for beautification grants but for emergencies. We already gave $3,000 to Chatsworth Place HOA to add some signs, take out an overgrown bush in a cul-de-sac and replant the circle.

Now we wanted to hand out $5,000 more from the emergency reserve for projects we had agree not to fund for 2009.  PLUS Nancy Avioli asked that the $5,000 grant to Pine Tree Lakes be considered again.  The only persons who can do this are persons whose vote helped defeat the proposal.  That was Jon Benigas, Nancy and me.  Well Benigas was no longer on the Board of Aldermen and I was not going to change my mind.  Somehow Nancy now decided what was not financially responsible on April 13 was now a good idea.  

I made a motion that we take $20,000 from the cash reserve for beautification grants and make that a firm cap for 2009.  This way other homeowner associations would know exactly how much money there was left before submitting a request.  That would leave us $80,000 for emergencies but would keep the reserve from getting eaten away by more beautification grants.

My motion could not gain a second.  I ended up voting both against bills…I am sure to the disgust to a number of residents from Mason Valley who were in attendance at the meeting.  But someone needs to stick up for and try and protect the 2009 budget…clearly it is not the mayor or other board members.   

A COMMON SENSE AMENDMENT AND A TEST:  At the April 27th meeting I introduced what I considered a common sense amendment to an existing ordinance.  It is one that I would suspect would normally be endorsed and quickly passed.  I wanted to do this as a test to see if because I introduced it, would it likely fail or become controversial? 

I’ll let you be the judge.

I am tired of seeing license plates on cars that have heavily tinted covers making them difficult or impossible to read.  Some people think an almost black plate cover make the car look cool.  However the covers are sold as ways to defeat red light cameras and LASER Speed Guns. 

License plates over the years have been designed to reflect light, including the light from the bulb known above the plate so people and the police can easily read the plates. Tinted or even clear license plate covers do not allow the plates to reflect light. 

License plates need to be easily read so the public can report tag numbers of suspicious autos, cars being driven in a dangerous manner, vehicles being driven away from accidents or crimes.  Police officers and state emergency motorist assist drivers need to be able to easily read the license plates for their safety in the performance of their jobs.

I posted the bill in Newsletter 22.   

At the April 27th work session meeting, Chief John Copeland once again did not contact me with any concerns but instead waved around six pages he had printed out of all of the Missouri license plate requirements contained in state statute.  He complained it would be stupid to put all this into a city ordinance when all we need to do is to say the ordinance covers everything in the state statute.  I did not want to put all six pages in the ordinance…just the part that says you can not put tinted covers over your license plates.

I said I wanted it to be clear in our ordinance regardless of what the state statue says that you can not obstruct your license plates and make them difficult to read. 

I then pointed out currently a person who would get a ticket by the T&C Police for having obstructed plates would have to get a copy of the ordinance and then would be referred to the Missouri statute books…to figure out exactly what they were charged with. 

In prosecuting traffic tickets for obstructive license plates the city prosecutor would have to submit a copy of the state statute to the judge and the defendant.  It is simply much easier to add a couple sentences to the ordinance. Well, this confused Mayor Dalton who before becoming a top billing Jefferson City lobbyist was the city prosecutor in Sunset Hills.  Frankly I think he was yanking my chain. 

Steve Fons weighed in and said he felt it was a case of “over legislation.”  Yes for Steve an attempt to make our ordinances easier to understand could be a problem. 

It will be back on the agenda for a second reading and a vote at our first meeting in May.  I predict it will fail…only because I introduced it.  If anyone does not think this is a sensible ordinance, please let me know.    

MASON RIDGE CUT THROUGH:  At the last Police Commission meeting the lone agenda item was the consideration to close mason Ridge Road to the public, due to excessive traffic and traffic violations. Here are the police enforcement numbers for citations on Mason Ridge Road in 2008. provided by Capt. Gary Hoelzer. 

Alderman Hoffmann:

In 2008 the following summonses were written on Mason Ridge Road:

Hazardous Violations
35        Speeding

16        Stop sign

  2        other hazardous violations

Non-moving Violations
  5        Failed to show proof of insurance

  1        vehicle registration

  1        driver’s license violation

  1        seat belt violation

Gary

Let’s start with stops signs.  During morning and especially evening rush hours people cutting through Mason Ridge Road are famous for running stop signs, several of which have been installed to slow them down.

However the stop sign that the majority of drivers like to run is the one at Mason Ridge and Clayton Roads.  Many motorists look to their left and if they do not see any west bound Clayton Road traffic, they ignore the stop sign and in fact don’t even look to the right to see if there are any pedestrians about to walk across the street in the crosswalk.  The problem was brought to the attention of the Public Works Commission by residents and Fred Meyland-Smith, who also brought it to the attention of the Police Commission. 

I have seen many motorists do this either when I am walking the dogs at Longview park or when I am driving on Clayton Road.  Fred Meyland-Smith at a recent Board of Aldermen meeting stated he watched traffic for an hour at Mason Ridge and Clayton and estimated 75% of the motorists violated the stop sign.  In the past Chief John Copeland said it was too hard for the police to enforce that sign.         

Now there are 3 stop signs on Mason Ridge Road going south board and three stop signs going northbound. 

The police chief estimated as many as 5,000 cars a day use Mason Ridge Road .  In 2008 the police wrote 16 stop sign citations.   That is 1 citation every 22 days.  Fred Meyland-Smith and I have seen as many as 16 violations in an hour. 

Mason Ridge Road has a 20 MPH speed limit   That is pretty low.  Going 30 mph maybe should just be a warning.  But 35 MPH clearly ought to be a citation.  In 2008 the city cited 35 drivers for speeding.  That is one speeding citation every 10 ½ days on Mason Ridge Road.  Three a month!  Now keep in mind we are writing 16.6 citations a day on the Interstate highways.  I would happily trade two of those citations and replace it with an extra stop sign violation and a speeding citation a day on this street next to our City Park and elementary school. 

A MAN FOR ALL SEASONS…SPEAKING OUT OF BOTH SIDES OF ONE’S MOUTH…I firmly believe that the editorial department of West Magazine is not about to win any award for excellence in reporting, fairness or general public service.  

I say this after reading an article several months ago concerning the deer issue where West Magazine slanted an article on deer control as if the majority of the city thought the Board of Aldermen were crazed killers. 

That was followed by the election issue, where some unknown reason they ran Mayor Dalton’s photo but did not publish my photo in the paper. When I complained, the paper’s editor promised to get back to me as to what happened and never did. 

Then they did not run a letter to the editor I wrote in response to the eight-paragraph letter to the editor that Capt. Gary Hoelzer of the police department complaining about one sentence I wrote in a campaign piece about too many traffic tickets being written on I-270 and not enough on the city roads. 

However, this last week’s edition of West Magazine had an amazing piece that was spinning so by Mayor Dalton I actually began to get dizzy reading it. 

It was titled OFFICIALS CONDIER JUMPING ON SMOKING BAN BANDWAGON. 

The article quotes Mayor Dalton several times and you would almost swear he is a member of the American Cancer Society.  Then you would almost swear he is the spokesmen for the Bar and Tavern Owners Association.  

“The medical evidence regarding negative health risks associated with second hand smoke seems compelling,” Dalton said.  “According I have encouraged the Board of Aldermen to proceed with passing a resolution that encourages legislative action on either the state or county level to enact such a prohibition.”

No where in the article is it mentioned that for seven years and during his term as mayor, Jon Dalton was the lobbyist in Jefferson City for four tobacco companies that manufactured 27 brands of cigarettes.  This is a subject that Mayor Dalton would do well to keep his mouth shut on.       

Dalton is also quoted in the article saying cities should not do anything to put their businesses (bars) at an unfair competitive disadvantage.  Like HELL TO THE SAFETY AND HEALTH OF PEOPLE…  The mayor is trying to speak to both, the 75% or more of the population who do not smoke and to the few businesses that allow smoking.  That is a tough sell…for me it is completely insincere.  

We in Town and Country require our merchants to make their businesses accessible to mobility handicapped persons but allow certain businesses to discriminate against people who are handicapped with lung and asthma issues.  I do not consider that fair. 

ONE LITTLE SENTENCE FALL OUT:  In our last newsletter we wrote about the letter to the editor by the assistant police chief, Capt. Gary Hoelzer in response to our one sentence campaign statement in West Magazine that was a little critical of the amount of time the police spend on the interstate highways versus our city streets. 

My one sentences was:       The police write 5,000 tickets a year on interstates but almost none on the major streets next to our subdivisions.”

Gary followed that up with an eight paragraph letter to the editor.  In that letter he admitted that the police write 64% of all traffic tickets on the interstate highways.  He also referred to me using just my last name twice. (Chief Copeland responds that the reference by only last name was done by the editors of West Magazine.  Well, that is a risk you take when you write a letter to the editor.  Take it from me, a person who has had letters in the St. Louis Globe-Democrat, St. Louis Post-Dispatch, Kansas City and Washington Post.)  I took him to task in Newsletter 22 on the civility issue and also mentioned the police routinely refer to victims and suspects in reports by only their last name.

This did not sit well with Chief Copeland.  He read of copy of Newsletter 22 on Monday and fired off the following letter to all the members of the Board of Aldermen. 

Elected Officials:

Following is an excerpt from Alderman Hoffmann’s 22nd Newsletter wherein he makes direct statements regarding rude behavior on the part of Captain Hoelzer, and Captain Hoelzer’s letter to the editor as delivered (not as edited by West Magazine).

As you can see for yourself, Captain Hoelzer made three references to Alderman Hoffmann and all included proper reference to his public and/or personal title.

Given that Alderman Hoffmann’s newsletters are widely distributed to the public (as well as to a number of police and civilian employees of this city), there is a real (as well as intended) threat to the police department’s and Captain Hoelzer’s professional reputation therefore clarification is, in my opinion, appropriate and warranted.

Alderman Hoffmann goes a step further by stating that the police department has a history of this style of rudeness by referencing a style of report writing wherein resident victims are referred to only by their last name.

For your information, the St. Louis County and Municipal Police Academy teaches the following protocol for referencing names in official police report narratives:

Refer to a person by first and last name in the first reference only. All references that follow should be last name only.

[Source: lead report writing instructor, Officer Colby Dolly]

Police reports are written to document criminal activity (and other matters of importance) serving as an aid to the identification, prosecution and conviction of offenders, not as social communications.

I thank you for your time.

John Copeland

Chief of Police

First of all let’s be realistic John Copeland certainly approved the letter to the editor that Capt. Hoelzer wrote West Magazine. It is an important role of the police to stay out of politics.  Instead of following that rule the police department has jumped into it.  John could avoid a “threat” to the reputation of Capt. Hoelzer and the police department by simply staying out of political issues. 

I have to wonder how defensive should the police chief and his top staff be when a person running for office simply states he would like to see the police doing a little more traffic enforcement on the main city streets and a little less on the Interstate highways.   

Now John and I had another recent disagreement where he cited the County Police policy and procedure.  That involved my complaint that the police department was not following the Missouri Sunshine Law by not providing the narrative portion of crime reports and only giving to the public what is known as the “Face Sheet” of a report that does not include the officer’s written report. The law specifically states that the police departments must give out the narrative section of the report that establishes a crime was committed up to the point that an actual investigation begins. Members of the police staff tried to tell me they were following County Police Report Policy, even though it is contrary to state law.  

John eventually provided the report with the narrative but continued to argue about it.  (In a letter I sent John I claimed that I had taken a certification class in Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR), when correctly complaining that the police did not write a criminal theft report when they should have.  John took the time to research that the FBI class I took 32 years ago was not a certification class.

He wished to argue this, however, he did not determine that the testing I took in Maryland to be a certified Police Administrator included questions on FBI Uniformed Crime Reporting.  Also the examination test I took to renew my Missouri Police Officer License had questions dealing with UCR.  Of course John also was aware that I had written two extensive articles on crime reporting for the country’s leading independent police management magazine.  The fact that he wasted the city’s time on something like this simply amazed me. 

With regards to his statement about the county police report writing instructor wanting officers to refer to persons by their last names only…first of all, civility says otherwise. But more importantly if you have done a good job in obtaining evidence, some defense attorneys will mount an attack on the police officer or detective.  “You charged my client because you needed to solve the crime, not because he did it.”   “You have to keep your clearance stats up.” Or “You don’t like my client.”  If you just refer the defendant by his last name, a defense attorney will project part of the police report on a wall in front of a jury and use your own words to try and show your lack of respect for his client.  It is best to appear to be as civil and as respectful as possible when writing a report.  

If Chief Copeland is so keen to be following County Police Policy and not have a higher standard, heck why not just contract police services with the County just like we do fire services?  I think that is a bad idea, but I get tired of reading his defenses that are based on County Police Policy. 

THE SWEET SMELL OF SUCCESS:  After the new swearing in at the April 27 meeting, the Mayor announced he plans to revisit the issue of lateral sewer insurance program.  (The sewer lateral programs are something that almost all of the county municipalities have with the exception of Town and Country. At a HOA meeting in January the mayor admitted he did not know what a sewer lateral program was.) The mayor heard complaints from residents who recently had sewer lines fail and at homeowner association meetings where people wanted to know why T&C did not have a sewer program.    

Sewer coverage has to be voted on by the residents. The mayor announced he is sending the issue to the Finance Commission for a cost-analysis of the program.  He said he would then send it to the Public Works and Storm Water Commission for review.   It would be interesting to see if our commissions disagreed with almost all of the other communities in St. Louis County when it comes to sewer laterals.  It seems to me the voters can do the best cost-analysis job of this issue. 

DEER CONTROL BIDS:  It came as a complete shock when another company besides White Buffalo of Connecticut was interested in bidding on the sterilization and sharp shooting of deer. It was not much of a surprise when Universal Ensco, Inc. of Texas bid $542,167 to White Buffalo’s $149,850. 

What I find as sadly ironic…when Dr. Tony DeNicola (Phd) was giving his presentation before the public at Maryville last summer he brought up the subject of doing field sterilizations to deer as an after thought.  “Oh by the way…we are experimenting with this”…is how I recalled Mr. DeNicola brought up the subject.  

I did bring up that fact that I checked with the Missouri Veterinarian Board and was told that the White Buffalo vet, Dr. Steven Timm from Wisconsin (and a graduate of the University of Minnesota) would have to become licensed in Missouri before doing any “field sterilizations”.  I was told that the process would take about 90 days. 

Mayor Dalton dismissed my observation by saying he was sure a company like White Buffalo would know how to abide by all local regulations.  Well, I am not so sure…that is why I checked and brought it up.  

YOU DON’T THINK DEER ARE A PROBLEM…WATCH THIS:

Check the below link and see what kind of surprised guest you could have.

     http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Ge8KV0J87fI
IF YOU WERE NOT ON MY DEER MAILING LIST…and would like a copy of the Deerzilla article that appeared in the Washington Post Magazine several weeks ago, give me a email and I’ll forward it to you. 

